BIOLOGICAL

Killer whale ecotypes: is there a global model?

P. J. N. de Bruyn<sup>1,\*</sup>, Cheryl A. Tosh<sup>1</sup> and Aleks Terauds<sup>2,†</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Zoology & Entomology, Mammal Research Institute, University of Pretoria, Private Bag X20, Hatfield 0028, South Africa
<sup>2</sup> Centre for Invasion Biology, Stellenbosch University, Private Bag X1, Matieland 7602, South Africa

#### ABSTRACT

Killer whales, Orcinus orca, are top predators occupying key ecological roles in a variety of ecosystems and are one of the most widely distributed mammals on the planet. In consequence, there has been significant interest in understanding their basic biology and ecology. Long-term studies of Northern Hemisphere killer whales, particularly in the eastern North Pacific (ENP), have identified three ecologically distinct communities or ecotypes in that region. The success of these prominent ENP studies has led to similar efforts at clarifying the role of killer whale ecology in other regions, including Antarctica. In the Southern Hemisphere, killer whales present a range of behavioural, social and morphological characteristics to biologists, who often interpret this as evidence to categorize individuals or groups, and draw general ecological conclusions about these super-predators. Morphologically distinct forms (Type A, B, C, and D) occur in the Southern Ocean and studies of these different forms are often presented in conjunction with evidence for specialised ecology and behaviours. Here we review current knowledge of killer whale ecology and ecotyping globally and present a synthesis of existing knowledge. In particular, we highlight the complexity of killer whale ecology in the Southern Hemisphere and examine this in the context of comparatively well-studied Northern Hemisphere populations. We suggest that assigning erroneous or prefatory ecotypic status in the Southern Hemisphere could be detrimental to subsequent killer whale studies, because unsubstantiated characteristics may be assumed as a result of such classification. On this basis, we also recommend that ecotypic status classification for Southern Ocean killer whale morphotypes be reserved until more evidence-based ecological and taxonomic data are obtained.

Key words: killer whale, Orcinus orca, Southern Ocean, Antarctica, sub-Antarctic, eastern North Pacific, North Atlantic.

# CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	63
II.	The concept of ecotyping	64
III.	Northern Hemisphere killer whales	65
	(1) Study sites	65
	(2) Foraging and diet	65
	(3) Movements	65
	(4) Social organisation	67
	(5) Morphology	68
	(6) Genetics and kinship	68
IV.	Southern Hemisphere killer whales	69
	(1) Study sites	70
	(2) Foraging and diet	70
	(3) Movements	71
	(4) Social organisation	72
	(5) Morphology	72
	(6) Genetics and kinship	73
V.	Is there a global model of ecotyping?	74
VI.	The future of ecotyping killer whales	75

\* Address for correspondence (E-mail: pjndebruyn@zoology.up.ac.za).

<sup>†</sup>Present address: Australian Antarctic Division, Channel Highway, Kingston, Tasmania 7050, Australia.

VII.	Conclusions	76
VIII.	Acknowledgements	76
IX.	References	77
Χ.	Supporting Information	80

# I. INTRODUCTION

Large predators play key roles in both terrestrial (Berger *et al.*, 2001; Terborgh *et al.*, 2001; Sinclair, Mduma & Brashares, 2003; Owen-Smith & Mills, 2008) and aquatic ecosystems (Myers *et al.*, 2007; Estes *et al.*, 2009). One of the most cosmopolitan top predators, the killer whale *Orcinus orca*, has a charismatic status globally and recognition of its ecological importance as a top predator is reflected by several long-term studies (e.g. Lopez & Lopez, 1985; Bigg *et al.*, 1990; Similä, Holst & Christensen, 1996; Dahlheim, Ellifrit & Swenson, 1997; Matkin *et al.*, 1999). The precise mechanisms of lower trophic level regulation by top predators like killer whales can only be understood if their role within the ecosystem is established.

Globally, killer whales are recognised as super-predators capable of adapting their behaviour (both social and hunting) to prey species availability (Jefferson, Stacey & Baird, 1991). This ability has resulted in killer whales, as a group, predating upon virtually all prey species available to them within an ecosystem. The broad regional success of the group appears linked to intra-species variation in hunting techniques, which seem to have become restricted to families or clans specialising on different prey types. The development of clanspecific behaviour may be attributable to the investment required for learning and remembering prey distribution as well as the specialised behaviours required to hunt those prey efficiently (Yurk et al., 2002). These behavioural specialisations have in turn resulted in local behavioural and genetic differentiation among sympatric groups due to the matrifocal social structure of killer whale assemblages (Hoelzel, Dahlheim & Stern, 1998). As top predators, the impacts of killer whales in ecosystem functioning cannot be underestimated and as such, detailed studies of different killer whale groups are important for broad-scale ecosystem conservation and management.

Recently, the role of killer whales in ecosystem food-web dynamics has received much attention owing to debates surrounding the proposed sequential megafaunal collapse induced by killer whales in the eastern North Pacific (ENP) (e.g. Springer *et al.*, 2003, 2008; DeMaster *et al.*, 2006; Wade *et al.*, 2007; Estes *et al.*, 2009; Kuker & Barrett-Lennard, 2010). In the ENP, three distinct, sympatrically occurring ecotypes have been described (Bigg *et al.*, 1987; Ford, Ellis & Balcomb, 2000; Dahlheim *et al.*, 2008): transient, resident and offshore. Each ecotype specializes on certain prey, with specific patterns of movement, behaviour and social system adaptations/specialisations that are linked to this dietary specialisation (Heimlich-Boran, 1988; Bigg *et al.*, 1990; Baird, Abrams & Dill, 1992; Baird & Dill, 1995; Ford *et al.*, 1998; Baird & Whitehead, 2000). Killer whale populations from

the North-west Pacific (NWP) (e.g. Kamchatka) have shown similar delineations to the ENP (Tarasyan *et al.*, 2005; Burdin *et al.*, 2004, 2007) and two ecotypes in the North Atlantic populations have been proposed although not confirmed (Foote *et al.*, 2009, 2011*c*).

Findings from killer whale research in the ENP have encouraged similar studies on other Northern and Southern Hemisphere populations. Indications of morphological and ecological differences among Southern Hemisphere killer whales were first apparent from observations and specimens collected by the Soviet Antarctic whaling fleets during the 1960s, 1970s and early 1980s (Budylenko, 1981; Mikhalev et al., 1981; Evans, Yablokov & Bowles, 1982; Berzin & Vladimirov, 1983). More recently, three different morphological forms (morphotypes) of killer whales were identified in Antarctic waters (Pitman & Ensor, 2003), with differences in the suggested ecological specialisations possibly being even more pronounced than those reported for ENP ecotypes (Pitman & Ensor, 2003). Pitman et al. (2010) and Pitman (2011) expanded on their earlier findings and described five killer whale morphotypes in the waters around the Antarctic continent. In these latter studies, each morphotype is considered to be a distinct ecotype [Types A, B (two forms), C and recently, sub-Antarctic Type D] with their own physiological, morphological and social adaptations. Some authors have suggested that these ecotypes are sufficiently different to warrant full species status (e.g. Pitman et al., 2007; LeDuc, Robertson & Pitman, 2008; Morin et al., 2010; Pitman, 2011).

Studies at other lower latitude Southern Hemisphere localities also contribute to our knowledge of killer whales across the region. These include: Peninsula Valdez, Argentina (e.g. Lopez & Lopez, 1985; Hoelzel, 1991); sub-Antarctic Îles Crozet (e.g. Guinet, 1991; Poncelet, Barbraud & Guinet, 2010; Guinet & Tixier, 2011); sub-Antarctic Marion Island (Condy, van Aarde & Bester, 1978; Keith et al., 2001; Pistorius et al., 2002; Tosh, de Bruyn & Bester, 2008; Reisinger, de Bruyn & Bester, 2011a, b; Reisinger et al., 2011c); Macquarie Island (Morrice, 2004); New Zealand (Visser, 1999a; Visser & Mäkeläinen, 2000; Visser, 2000); and southern Africa (Williams et al., 2009; Best, Meÿer & Lockyer, 2010). These studies have focussed on the photo-identification of individuals, observations of hunting behaviour and diet, and establishing abundance trends; but few have investigated social and movement behaviours.

Genetic differentiation of killer whale populations appears linked to differences in feeding habits, which are ultimately driven by the surrounding ecosystems. In this respect, the Northern Hemisphere environment is vastly different to the Southern Hemisphere. The Northern Hemisphere has a higher land to sea ratio than the Southern Hemisphere [1:1.5 (Northern Hemisphere) versus 1:4 (Southern Hemisphere)] and the Arctic Ocean is joined to the North Pacific and the North Atlantic via relatively narrow straits (Grémillet & Le Maho, 2003). By contrast, the Southern Ocean surrounds the Antarctic continent, providing complete and uninterrupted connectivity. These important differences are probably one of the key elements driving the reproductive isolation and/or ecological divergence of populations and ultimately the clarity of the ecotype delineation.

In the Northern Hemisphere, continental landmasses and the Arctic ice sheet are effective barriers to mixing of recognised sub-populations like those in the ENP and those in the North Atlantic. Even though some studies suggest that there has been gene flow between some of these physically separated populations (e.g. Hoelzel et al., 2007; Pilot, Dahlheim & Hoelzel, 2010), there are considerably more physical barriers to mixing of populations there compared to the Southern Hemisphere. Such landmasses, and the increased productivity associated with them, also often provide more reliable access to prey (e.g. see salmon example below) and this is also likely to result in less mixing between populations that are not separated by physical barriers (e.g. the ENP and Kamchatka populations). Clear links have been identified, particularly in the ENP, among killer whale habitats, the main prey consumed and differences in ecology between ecotypes (Ford et al., 1998). A good example of this is the reliance of the resident ecotype on salmon (Oncorhynchus spp.) in the ENP and the associated behavioural changes related to foraging on different salmonid species [e.g. coho salmon O. kisutch (Saulitis et al., 2000) versus chinook salmon O. tshawytscha (Ford et al., 1998)]. The lack of connectivity among distinct groups has allowed the long-term study of discrete populations, which is largely responsible for the better consensus on ecotype classification, particularly in the ENP. Even though the ENP population is considered one of the better understood, in several areas it is still considered data deficient as most studies focus on behaviour linked to seasonal prey availability (Ford et al., 1998; Baird, Bradley Hanson & Dill, 2005). That there is still data deficiency after several decades reinforces the difficulty in gathering enough data to delineate definitive classifications, or reach consensus on ecological characteristics and the links between them.

In almost complete contrast, the Southern Ocean that dominates the Southern Hemisphere is a vast and varied environment with the Antarctic continent at its centre. Seasonal sea-ice surrounds the continent and the margins of this zone represent one of the most productive systems on Earth (Arrigo *et al.*, 1998). However, perhaps even more productive and richer in biomass are the surrounding pelagic ecosystems (Arrigo *et al.*, 1998; Knox, 2007). The Southern Ocean connects all three major oceans and the Antarctic circumpolar current (ACC) transports cold nutrient-rich waters from the south to the north. The sub-Antarctic zone is defined as the area between the Subtropical convergence zone in the north and the Antarctic Polar Front in the south and is interspersed with several island archipelagos. Killer whale research in this sector has been mostly restricted to land-based studies from these island groups. These small, isolated terrestrial refuges are the seasonal breeding sites for thousands of southern elephant seals *Mirounga leonina*, albatrosses and millions of fur seals and penguins (Goldsworthy *et al.*, 2001; Weimerskirch *et al.*, 2003; Ryan & Bester, 2008). These breeding colonies form high-prey-density foci for predators such as killer whales (e.g. Guinet, 1991; Reisinger *et al.*, 2011*c*). Being chiefly terrestrially or inshore based, observers at these sites encounter killer whales attracted to the specific prey types associated with these locations (Reisinger *et al.*, 2011*b*). Pelagic killer whale communities and/or activities are largely unknown, although observations of killer whales depredating fish from fishing vessels provide some ecological insight to these offshore areas (e.g. Kock, Purves & Duhamel, 2006; Moir-Clark & Agnew, 2010).

As the broader ecology of killer whales is inextricably linked to these differences in the physical nature of the environment and associated resources, we focus on a suite of ecological aspects that are observed in each hemisphere. This suite of ecological aspects is consistent with criteria that are required to define ecotypes. We hypothesise that differences between the two hemispheres, and to a lesser extent within them, preclude the development of a global model for defining killer whale ecotypes. We begin with an assessment of knowledge gaps, and in so doing we consider in detail the ecology of the differentiated Northern Hemisphere killer whales. We then summarise killer whale literature from across the Southern Hemisphere (south of  $30^{\circ}$ ), thereby acknowledging the observed ecological interconnectedness of the region. We evaluate published literature and present previously unpublished data from Southern Ocean killer whale populations, highlighting possible overlaps between Antarctic and sub-Antarctic populations/clans. Finally we ask whether, using similar models and criteria to those used in the Northern Hemisphere, there is sufficient information to classify Southern Ocean killer whales into ecotypes. We conclude by outlining potential future research directions for Southern Hemisphere killer whale studies that may enhance our understanding of the role that killer whales play in the ecology of the Southern Ocean region, and provide a sound, evidence-based framework for the management and conservation of groups and populations therein.

## II. THE CONCEPT OF ECOTYPING

Turesson (1922) first proposed the term 'ecotype' as an 'ecological unit to cover the product arising as a result of the genotypical response of an ecospecies to a particular habitat'. This definition does not distinguish between taxonomically and ecologically separated groups (Turrill, 1946) although the distinction between them is important. More recently, ecotypes have been defined as con-specific individuals or groups of individuals, with similar ecological adaptations regardless of genealogical relationship, and are usually designated based on ecological and not phylogenetic criteria (Cronin & Mech, 2009). In consequence, although they are not taxonomic units, ecotypic descriptions may aid in the ultimate understanding of speciation (Thorpe, Reardon & Malhotra, 2005). However, the use of the term varies across the literature, and there are inconsistencies in criteria used to confer ecotypic status.

Ecotypic variation may result in speciation if the divergence in morphology, physiology and behaviour is great enough to result in reproductive isolation and allow room for evolution by natural selection. Understanding the role of ecological factors in shaping ecotypes within a species is not only important in understanding the biology of an organism but also for the conservation and management of the species or species-complex. In this context, care needs to be taken in the assignation of ecotypic status to a species, and such designations made only when comprehensive knowledge of the different ecological factors shaping an organism have been obtained. In the case of killer whales, these key ecological characteristics can be encapsulated by five main categories: foraging and diet, movements, social structure, morphology, and genetics and kinship. Understanding them, and their interactions with each other, is a key element in any ecological assessment.

# **III. NORTHERN HEMISPHERE KILLER WHALES**

## (1) Study sites

High-latitude Northern Hemisphere killer whale research sites include the eastern North Pacific (ENP - spanning much of the central west coast of North America); the northwest Pacific (NWP - largely concentrated around the eastern Russian coastal province of Kamchatka and the Commander Islands) and the North Atlantic (bordered in the south by Norway and Iceland) (Fig. 1A). At lower latitude, studies include those from Hawaii and Mexico. Research on ENP killer whales was pioneered by the late Dr Michael Bigg and colleagues in the early 1970s. Those early studies formed the foundation of numerous studies that have clearly and successfully elucidated much of the ecology and status of the distinct ecotypes in the region (for a summary of this history, see Ford, 2011). A summary of the Northern Hemisphere ecotypes and their characteristics is provided in Table 1.

## (2) Foraging and diet

In the ENP, different populations of killer whales display specialised diets (either fish-eating, or mammal-eating) that are associated with differences in social and acoustic behaviour, schooling and morphology. Transient killer whales feed mainly on marine mammals (both cetaceans and pinnipeds) but also prey on seabirds. Resident killer whales feed exclusively on fish and squid (Ford *et al.*, 1998; Saulitis *et al.*, 2000; Ford & Ellis, 2006). The exclusivity of the resident diet is such that a recent study has shown that chinook salmon exerts bottom-up regulation on the long-term demographics of this ecotype (Ford *et al.*, 2010). The diet of offshore killer whales is less well known, but likely comprises mainly bony and cartilaginous fishes (Herman *et al.*, 2005; Dahlheim *et al.*, 2008). Predation observations and tooth-wear evidence for this type suggest that sharks (elasmobranchs) are particularly important in the offshores' diet, thereby differentiating them from the salmonid-dominated resident type (Ford *et al.*, 2011*a*). Fish–eating resident killer whales along the Kamchatka coast feed mainly on Atka mackerel *Pleurogrammus monopterygius* and various salmonids *Oncorhynchus* spp. (Burdin *et al.*, 2007), whilst a less well-known population of mammaleating killer whales have been reported to predate on largha seals *Phoca largha* and northern fur seals *Callorhinus ursinus* in far eastern Russian waters (Burdin *et al.*, 2007).

Similar levels of dietary specialisation are not seen for other Northern Hemisphere populations. They either do not adhere to equally strict diets, or the level of specialisation in their diets remains unclear (e.g. Bolt et al., 2009; Foote et al., 2010). Studies in the North Atlantic (including the waters off Iceland, northern Scotland and northern Norway) suggest two ecotypes, a generalist (Type 1) and a specialist (Type 2) (Foote et al., 2009). Type 1 killer whales have been documented feeding on herring Clupea harengus and mackerel Scomber scombrus, although isotopic and observational evidence indicates additional persistent predation on seals (Foote et al., 2010). The specialist designation of Type 2 individuals is based on what is thought to be a more restricted diet that includes baleen whales. However, this is based on a very small sample size (Foote et al., 2009) and further data are needed to clarify the diets of this group. Other studies in the region have reported predation events on marine mammals, seabirds and fish, but unfortunately the 'type' (Foote et al., 2009) was not identified (Bolt et al., 2009 and references therein). There is observational evidence that marine mammals dominate the diet of killer whales in the east Canadian Arctic (Ferguson, Kingsley & Higdon, 2012; Higdon, Hauser & Ferguson, 2012), although stomach samples of killer whales from adjacent areas (west Greenland) include fish and cephalopods (Higdon et al., 2012 and references therein). Such findings highlight the difficulty in assessing the level of dietary specialisation in killer whale groups, particularly in the absence of individual identification.

Killer whales from the Hawaiian region feed on both humpback whales *Megaptera novaeangliae* and cephalopods; however, there is little evidence for two specialist populations (Baird *et al.*, 2006). A similarly generalist diet was reported from the Mexican Pacific, where killer whales were observed feeding on cetaceans, pinnipeds, turtles, and fish (Guerrero-Ruiz *et al.*, 2002).

#### (3) Movements

Photo-identification studies have also enabled researchers to track the movements of individual killer whales and their associated groups, pods and/or clans. For example, resident killer whales were shown to range widely within the ENP with pods from different geographic areas overlapping and potentially coming into frequent contact (Matkin *et al.*, 1997). Baird & Dill (1995, 1996) also showed that, contrary to their



Fig. 1. (A) Location of Northern Hemisphere study sites with references. (B) Location of Southern Hemisphere study sites with references.

Biological Reviews 88 (2013) 62-80 © 2012 The Authors. Biological Reviews © 2012 Cambridge Philosophical Society

Ecotype	Proposed common name	Morphology	Diet	Distribution
Resident (ENP)	Resident killer whale	Tall dorsal fin, may be forward slanted, often has very open saddle, dorsal fin rounded on top	Fish and squid	ENP - spanning much of the central west coast of North America
Transient (ENP)	Bigg's killer whale	Typically pointed dorsal fin, eyepatch slants slightly downward towards the rear, closed saddle, often extends past midline of dorsal fin	Cetaceans and pinnipeds	
Offshore (ENP)	Offshore killer whales	Faint saddle patch, often rounded dorsal fin at tip, often with nicks in dorsal fin	Bony and cartilaginous fishes	
Type 1 Eastern North Atlantic		Conspicuous saddle patch, relatively large eyepatch	Mainly fish but some pinnipeds	North Atlantic (bordered in the south by Norway and Iceland)
Type 2 Eastern North Atlantic		Faint saddle, patch often slants towards rear	Mainly cetaceans	

Table 1. Northern Hemisphere ecotypes, proposed common names, diet and distribution as defined by Ford (2011) and Foote (2011). ENP, eastern North Pacific

common name, many transient killer whales appear to be reasonably philopatric. When compared with wide-ranging offshore killer whales in the ENP, transients and residents have more localised movement patterns (Dahlheim et al., 2008). Most of these data have been obtained during the main study season (July-August) and more data are needed to clarify the extent of the year-round geographic range. However, salmon resources are available year round in British Columbia (Ford et al., 1998) and the Prince William Sound (Saulitis et al., 2000), and perhaps at least resident killer whales remain close to salmon stocks, thus alluding to their distribution and movement patterns. The movements of NWP killer whales also seem to occur in relation to their main prey sources (Burdin et al., 2007). Most fish-eating residents have been observed in the Avacha Gulf; however, some have been recorded as far south as 38°N (Burdin et al., 2007). Transient mammal eaters have been reported predating on grey whales Eschrichtius robustus in the Chukchi Sea, just south of the Arctic Ocean, but it is likely their southerly distribution also extends to  $38^{\circ}$  N (Burdin *et al.*, 2007).

Killer whales in the east Canadian Arctic adjacent to the Northwest Passage are presumed to move away from the region in winter (Higdon *et al.*, 2012), probably to avoid heavy pack ice (Matthews *et al.*, 2011). Long-distance movement between the east Canadian Arctic and the northern Atlantic complicate assessment of distributional limits of these killer whale populations (Matthews *et al.*, 2011). North Atlantic killer whales display both local and long-distance movements. Recent evidence links the long-distance movements of North Atlantic killer whales to the movement and seasonality of herring stocks (Simon, McGregor & Ugarte, 2007; Foote *et al.*, 2010) and grey seals *Halichoerus grypus* (Bolt *et al.*, 2009) between Iceland and the northern British Isles. Norwegian killer whales track the spring-spawning herring stocks (Stenersen & Similä, 2004) and do not seem to migrate between food sources. Little is known about the movements of killer whales in relation to prey such as baleen whales.

#### (4) Social organisation

The three ENP ecotypes display markedly different social organisation patterns, which likely evolved due to their foraging specializations (Baird & Whitehead, 2000; Riesch et al., 2012). The piscivorous-specialist resident society is arranged into a number of groupings based principally on maternal genealogy (the matriline) (Bigg et al., 1990). The bonds among members of the matriline are stable throughout life and no permanent dispersal of individuals has been observed. The pod is a grouping of related matrilines that associate with each other for at least 50% of the time (Bigg et al., 1990). Pod sizes can be large (average = 18; range = 10-50; the strong matrilineal bonds and the longevity of killer whales allow several generations of a matriarch's offspring to become established within a matriline, that then associate in pods (Bigg et al., 1990; Ford et al., 2000). Conversely, transient pod sizes tend to be small (average = 2.4; range = 2-10), they likely display fission-fusion behaviour (Baird & Whitehead, 2000) and dispersal from the matriline is more common (Baird & Dill, 1996; Baird & Whitehead, 2000) although data on dispersal are few. Differences in group size may be a consequence of the prey species targeted, with larger groups of fish-eating residents not being constrained by within-group competition for prey intake (Hoelzel, 1993). Optimal group size for mammalhunting killer whales is thought to be three individuals although observed group sizes are often larger due to social factors or factors related to prey size (Baird & Dill, 1996). Although the social structure of the offshore ecotype in the ENP is not well known, Dahlheim et al. (2008) reported

very large group sizes (75–100 individuals), comparable to multi-pod (clan) associations in residents.

Clans (the level of organisation above the pod) are defined by their acoustic repertoires. Acoustically, resident, transient and offshore ecotypes are differentiated, and again this differentiation is largely attributed to the prey with which each is associated (Barrett-Lennard, Ford & Heise, 1996; Deecke, Ford & Slater, 2005; Foote & Nystuen, 2008). In northern Norway, the acoustics of predominantly herringeating killer whales ( $\approx$  Type 1 of Foote *et al.*, 2009) are reasonably well studied (see Simon et al., 2007 and references therein). These piscivorous groups appear acoustically different from ENP piscivorous residents displaying a degree of social heterogeneity only made possible by divergent learning experiences in response to the different hearing abilities and behaviour of their prey [e.g. in this comparison, salmon versus herring (Simon et al., 2007), see also discussion in Riesch et al. (2012)].

# (5) Morphology

Using photographs of killer whales from both hemispheres, Evans *et al.* (1982) found that 6 of 14 colour/shape features provided measures of geographical differentiation. The three most useful features were the pigmentation and shape of the dorsal patch, post-ocular patch size and position, and the presence or absence of a dorsal cape (Fig. 2). While variations in these features can allow individuals to be identified (Bigg *et al.*, 1987; Visser & Mäkeläinen, 2000), often there are insufficient differences to differentiate reliably among some ecotypes.

In the ENP, only saddle patch pigmentation differed significantly between transients and residents, with some residents having a black intrusion into the grey of the saddle patch unlike the transients (Baird & Stacey, 1988). Other studies in the ENP have described morphological characteristics of killer whales qualitatively (Bigg et al., 1987; Dahlheim et al., 2008) and used features like size, dorsal fintip orientation, dorsal patch size and patterning and body size to differentiate among ecotypes. However the qualitative nature of these observations and their subjectivity make it difficult to rely on them for definitive ecotype descriptions. In a study of killer whales around the Alaskan Peninsula and Aleutian islands, Zerbini et al. (2007) distinguished between offshore and transient types based on the dorsal fin shape and saddle patch pigmentation, and suggested that the ecotypes identified using these characteristics were validated by molecular techniques. Putative North Atlantic Ocean ecotypes are best differentiated by body size. The Type 1 dietary generalists are smaller (up to 6.6 m in length) while the Type 2 specialists, which included whales in their diet, are typically larger (up to 8.5 m in length) (Foote et al., 2009).

# (6) Genetics and kinship

Killer whales from the ENP and the North Atlantic display a complex genetic structure that is often unique to specific populations (Hoelzel *et al.*, 2007; Foote *et al.*, 2011*b*, *c*) but may provide broader insights into the development of different ecotypes and the degree of separation observed between populations today. A common factor is the importance of matrifocal philopatry and reproductive isolation, due to resource specialisation, in determining genetic diversity within populations (Hoelzel *et al.*, 2007; Pilot *et al.*, 2010; Foote *et al.*, 2011*a*, *b*, *c*). Whilst matrilineal philopatry may account for low levels of mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) variation within populations, it does not explain low levels of mtDNA variation observed among populations worldwide (Hoelzel *et al.*, 2002).

Low levels of mtDNA variation observed worldwide and shared haplotypes amongst populations may be an indication of a bottleneck event occurring during a glacial maximum approximately 200 000 years ago (Hoelzel et al., 2002, Foote et al., 2011b). This may have resulted in the redistribution of populations and thus genetic variation around the world at a similar time (Hoelzel et al., 2002, Foote et al., 2011b). Some studies have suggested that the highly variable mtDNA control region (as used in Hoelzel et al., 2002) may not be the best predictor of phylogeny (e.g. Duchene et al., 2011); and these authors suggest that the inclusion of other coding genes, which evolve in a more clock-like manner, is likely to result in better estimates of bottleneck events or divergence. Using similar Bayesian methods as shown in Morin et al. (2010), Duchene et al. (2011) suggest a bottleneck event at 700 000 years ago, but this does not preclude a second, more recent, bottleneck event at 200 000 years before present. The post-glacial history of the species and contrasting genetic evidence from mitochondrial and nuclear DNA analysis (Pilot et al., 2010; Foote et al., 2011c) complicates the interpretation of data from extant populations. For example, mammal-eating transient killer whales show the greatest mitogenome divergence from other Northern Hemisphere killer whale types (Morin et al., 2010; Pilot et al., 2010) but nuclear DNA analysis groups transient whales with offshore ecotypes (Pilot et al., 2010). Atlantic killer whale populations also show clearly delineated populations based on mtDNA differences but nuclear DNA markers provide less resolution (Foote et al., 2011c).

The consideration of social structure when interpreting genetic results highlights the importance of maternal philopatry and resource specialisation in shaping population structure in this species (Hoelzel et al., 2007; Foote et al., 2011c). The importance of founding events in shaping distinct populations has been postulated for the Pacific Ocean killer whale populations (Hoelzel et al., 2007; Pilot et al., 2010) and for Atlantic Ocean killer whales (Foote et al., 2011c). Although allopatric speciation may account for the differences observed among populations in the different ocean basins (Foote et al., 2011b) it is unlikely that different populations within ocean basins diverged in this manner; perhaps reflecting the increased opportunity for ongoing gene flow among groups within an ocean basin. Importantly, reproductive isolation between populations has not been confirmed (but see discussion in Riesch et al., 2012) and gene flow may occur between isolated populations through

intermediate populations (Hoelzel et al., 2007; Pilot et al., 2010; Foote *et al.*, 2011*c*). Gene flow between pods is thought to occur by interaction of pods, either due to overlapping resources (Pilot et al., 2010; Foote et al., 2011c) or for specific social purposes (Filatova et al., 2009). There is evidence that some populations have not experienced male-mediated gene flow from neighbouring populations (e.g. southern residents, Ford et al., 2011b), suggesting highly insular mating behaviour. By contrast, Hoelzel et al. (2007) and Pilot et al. (2010) suggest there is evidence for male-mediated gene flow into the southern resident population from neighbouring groups. Despite the use of similar analytical techniques and software, these contrasting conclusions [Pilot et al. (2010) *versus* Ford *et al.* (2011*b*)] reinforce the difficulties in reaching consensus on the interpretation of some molecular studies. East Canadian Arctic killer whales adjacent to the Northwest

Passage that are geographically intermediate between North Pacific and North Atlantic populations have not yet been included in global genetic studies (Higdon *et al.*, 2012), but analyses of these individuals may shed some light on the broader patterns of gene flow in the region.

#### **IV. SOUTHERN HEMISPHERE KILLER WHALES**

Killer whales occur throughout the Southern Hemisphere, from the Antarctic continent to the equator. The highlatitude Antarctic killer whales have received considerable research attention with their divergent morphologies (Pitman & Ensor, 2003) and specialised hunting techniques (Pitman & Durban, 2010) making them the focus of evolutionary



**Fig. 2.** Marion Island killer whales showing different morphological characteristics often used to delineate the Antarctic ecotypes. Note that male M005 has characteristics consistent with both Type A (medium sized eyepatch) and Type B (dorsal cape) ecotypes. (A) Male killer whale (M005)—note the faint dorsal cape. (B) Male killer whale (M005)—note the medium sized eyepatch. (C) Female killer whale (M014)—note the dorsal cape and medium to large eyepatch.

biologists and taxonomists worldwide (LeDuc *et al.*, 2008; Foote *et al.*, 2011*a*). The recent work of Dr Robert Pitman and colleagues dominates the Antarctic killer whale literature and they have contributed significantly to the underlying knowledge base of Southern Ocean killer whale ecology.

Currently five killer whale ecotypes have been proposed: four in Antarctic waters (south of  $60^{\circ}$ S) (Pitman *et al.*, 2007; Pitman, 2011) and one that has only been observed in the sub-Antarctic (Pitman, 2011). This classification is mainly based on the size, shape and orientation of the eyepatch and the presence or absence of a dorsal cape (Pitman & Ensor, 2003; Pitman, 2011). Observations of diet, hunting behaviour and other ecological aspects (Pitman & Ensor, 2003; Pitman *et al.*, 2010; Pitman, 2011) raise the possibility of ecological divergence within the species. While we suggest that these are currently more accurately described as morphotypes (Pitman & Ensor, 2003), due to their ubiquitous use as ecotypes in the literature to date we have retained the nomenclature and summarised their characteristics (as described by those authors) in Table 2.

## (1) Study sites

The lack of land and connectedness of the Southern Hemisphere through the circumpolar Southern Ocean somewhat confounds its categorisation into discrete study units in a similar manner to the Northern Hemisphere. Nevertheless, broad regional areas and studies around islands or island groups serve a similar function (Fig. 1B). The main regions of study for which there are data include: South Africa, Australia, New Zealand, South America, some Antarctic regions, and several sub-Antarctic islands, including Marion Island, Macquarie Island and Îles Crozet.

## (2) Foraging and diet

Observations of killer whales obtained from the Soviet Antarctic whaling vessel Yuri Dolgorukiy (Budylenko, 1981), and data resulting from specimens collected over a period of 15 years (1960-1975) provided the first insights into the dietary habits of Southern Ocean killer whales [Shevchenko (1975) and Doroshenko (1978) cited in Budylenko (1981)]. Stomach samples collected in the Atlantic sector of the Southern Ocean (see online Fig. S1) indicated killer whale diets consisted of dolphins and fish in more northern temperate waters, and minke whales Balaenoptera acutorostrata and pinnipeds in higher latitude waters [Shevchenko (1975) and Doroshenko (1978) cited in Budylenko (1981)]. Close agreement between minke and killer whale distribution mirrored the finding that the former constituted 85% of the killer whale diet (Budylenko, 1981). Dietary specialisation in Southern Ocean killer whales was first reported by Berzin & Vladimirov (1983) from samples collected in 1979/80 in Prydz Bay, Antarctica (69° 22' S, 76° 23' E—see online Fig. S1). The smaller (yellow, 'O. glacialis',  $\mathcal{N} = 629$ ) killer whales had predominantly fish (98.5%) and negligible amounts of marine mammals and squid in their stomachs.

By contrast, the large (white, 'O. orca',  $\mathcal{N} = 156$ ) killer whales ate mostly marine mammals (89.7%).

More recently, Pitman & Ensor (2003), and several subsequent studies (e.g. Krahn et al., 2008; Ainley & Blight, 2009; Pitman et al., 2010; Pitman & Durban, 2010, 2012; Pitman, 2011) also suggest there is dietary specialisation among the different forms of killer whales in the Southern Ocean (Table 2). These studies suggest that Type A feed mainly on Antarctic minke whales, Type B seem to specialise on pinniped prev but may also take minke, humpback whales and penguins, Type C is thought to feed on fish, particularly Antarctic toothfish, *Dissostichus mawsonii*, and Type D is suspected also to include fish in its diet (Pitman & Ensor, 2003; Lauriano, Fortuna & Vacchi, 2007; Pitman et al., 2010; Pitman & Durban, 2010, 2012; Guinet & Tixier, 2011). Some studies have observed killer whales (tentatively identified as Type C) displaying hunting behaviour around penguins, but have been cautious about drawing conclusions, suggesting that it is often difficult to distinguish between 'play' behaviour and actual predation (e.g. Ballard & Ainley, 2005). Recently we observed putative Type C killer whales displaying hunting behaviour around emperor penguins Aptenodytes forsteri in the Ross Sea (see online Fig. S2, and in this case there appeared to be actual predation, as evidenced by a penguin falling off the ice and killer whales converging and thrashing about in the immediate vicinity. There is also considerable evidence (presented in detail below) from other locations in the Southern Ocean to suggest more generalist diets of all Antarctic ecotypes. Evidence also suggests that there may be as yet undescribed, or intermediary types of killer whales exhibiting varied morphological characteristics not consistent with existing ecotype descriptions (as described in Table 2), that also confound our dietary understanding of Southern Ocean killer whales.

The fact that Antarctic killer whales are known to move seasonally into more temperate waters (e.g. Mikhalev *et al.*, 1981; Pitman & Ensor, 2003; Moir-Clark & Agnew, 2010; Durban & Pitman, 2012) together with their known ability to travel long distances (Visser, 1999*c*; Durban & Pitman, 2012), the absence of physical barriers to movement, and attempts to classify killer whales sighted as far north as the South African, Angolan and south-east Australian coasts as Antarctic ecotypes (Donnelly & Morrice, 2009; Williams *et al.*, 2009; Weir *et al.*, 2010) provide impetus for a broader discussion on the diet of the species elsewhere in this region.

At sub-Antarctic Marion Island ( $46^{\circ}46'S$ ,  $37^{\circ}51'E$ ) killer whales have been observed feeding on southern elephant seals, king penguins *Aptenodytes patagonicus* and rockhopper penguins *Eudyptes chrysocome* close inshore (Condy *et al.*, 1978). Recent observations also indicate that Macaroni penguins *Eudyptes chrysolophus* and sub-Antarctic fur seals *Arctocephalus tropicalis* are included in killer whale diet there (Reisinger *et al.*, 2011*c*). Killer whales have been observed depredating from toothfish longliners in the vicinity of the island (Kock *et al.*, 2006), but whether these are the same individuals present inshore is unknown. Just under half of the killer whales at Marion Island (12 of 37 currently identified) exhibit

Ecotype	Proposed common name	Morphology	Diet	Distribution
Туре А	Antarctic killer whale	All black, large killer whale, medium-sized eye-patch parallel to body, females occasionally have slightly open saddle_size range 7–9 m	Cetaceans and seals	Open water right around Antarctica in summer; winter distribution unknown
Type B (big)	Pack ice killer whale	Two-tone grey, large grey dorsal cape, eyepatch variable but larger than other whales, often vellow with diatoms	Pinnipeds	Pack ice in summer; unknown in winter
Type B (small)	Gerlache killer whale	As above but half the size	Penguins	Pack ice in summer, largely Antarctic Peninsula; winter tropical
Туре С	Ross Sea killer whale	Two-tone grey and white, smallest reaching only 6 m in length, eyepatch angled at 45° to body	Fish	Antarctic pack ice; winter unknown, possibly remain all year round
Type D	Sub-Antarctic killer whale	Extremely small eyepatch and bulbous head	Unknown	Sub-Antarctic and temperate waters

Table 2. Southern Hemisphere ecotypes, proposed common names, diet and distribution as defined by Pitman & Ensor (2003), Pitman *et al.* (2010), Pitman (2011) and Pitman & Durban (2012)

morphological characteristics of both Type A and Type B Antarctic ecotypes (see Section IV.5), confounding simple categorisation of individuals on this basis and suggesting that the dietary preferences of these categories may not be quite so easily defined. At Macquarie Island putative Type A individuals have been observed predating on both seals and penguins (Morrice, 2004), providing further support for a more generalist diet.

At the Îles Crozet (~46°24′S, 51°46′E), photo-identified individual Type A killer whales have been reported attacking whales, pinnipeds, penguins and fish (Guinet, 1991, 1992, 2000; Guinet & Tixier, 2011). Actual feeding on whales, pinnipeds and king penguins inshore (Guinet, 2000), and depredation from toothfish longliners offshore by the same killer whales has been confirmed (Tixier *et al.*, 2010*a*). At other localities in the Southern Ocean some evidence of killer whale diet has also been provided. Putative Type B killer whales have been observed to depredate heavily off longliners around South Georgia (54°15′S, 36°45′W) migrating specifically for depredation activities during the austral winter between May and August (Moir-Clark & Agnew, 2010).

Off the coast of South America, killer whales are known to hunt pinnipeds at Peninsula Valdéz (42°30'S 63°56'W) (Hoelzel, 1991; Vila *et al.*, 2008). Individual killer whales, photo-identified to be regular pinniped hunters, have also been seen predating on seven gill sharks *Notorhynchus cepedianus* off the Patagonian coast, Argentina (Reyes & García-Borboroglu, 2004). In the same region, Iñíguez, Tossenberger & Gasparrou (2002) reported a more generalist diet for killer whales that included penguins and fish. Stomach content and feeding observations support the idea that killer whales off the South African coast are opportunistic hunters and a variety of cetaceans (at least six species), at least one pinniped species, fish (several unidentified species), large squid and seabirds contribute to their diet (Best *et al.*, 2010). Killer whales in New Zealand waters are thought to feed primarily on elasmobranch fish, but also marine mammals (Visser, 1999*b*, 2000, 2005; Visser *et al.*, 2010). Antarctic Type A individuals were observed in New Zealand waters consuming both elasmobranch fish and pinnipeds in the same feeding frenzy (this study, see online Fig. S3). In Australian waters Antarctic Type A killer whales have been reported feeding on whales, seals, dugongs, pelagic fish and depredated fish off lines (Morrice, 2004). There is limited knowledge of the spatial and temporal extent of killer whale movements throughout the region and this complicates indepth assessments of dietary specialisation (Williams *et al.*, 2009; Reisinger *et al.*, 2011*c*; Pitman & Durban, 2012).

#### (3) Movements

Aside from the speculation on broad-scale movements by Mikhalev *et al.* (1981), studies of killer whale movement in the Southern Ocean are restricted to relatively infrequent matching of photo-identified individuals between distant localities (e.g. Visser, 1999*c*). To date only two published satellite-linked telemetry studies report on movements in the region (Andrews, Pitman & Ballance, 2008; Durban & Pitman, 2012). These studies describe the movements of Type B and Type C individuals and illustrate localised Antarctic movements as well as some longer journeys into subtropical waters. Other unpublished data were shown by Durban & Deecke (2011) to illustrate the movement of an Antarctic Type A individual around the West Antarctic Peninsula coast.

Some studies suggest that putative Type C killer whales are probably resident in the pack-ice of Antarctica (Pitman & Ensor, 2003; Ainley *et al.*, 2005) and Gill & Thiele (1997) recorded killer whales utilising leads deep in the sea ice during the winter months. Andrews *et al.* (2008) suggest that movement comparisons between their Type C and B individuals ( $\mathcal{N} = 4$  and  $\mathcal{N} = 1$ , respectively) also support the premise that Type C animals remain in the pack ice, but the small sample size and limited seasonal range preclude definitive conclusions. Photographs of Antarctic Type C individuals in south-east Australian waters suggest that this ecotype is not wholly restricted to the pack ice in winter (Donnelly & Morrice, 2009) and other photographs from New Zealand waters also support this interpretation (Pitman, 2011). Similarly, observations of 'pack-ice' Antarctic Type B killer whales in subtropical waters away from the continent recently have been confirmed (Durban & Pitman, 2012).

At Macquarie Island, killer whale sightings are highest in November and December, coinciding with the weaning of tens of thousands of elephant seal pups (Morrice, 2004). The increase in these months (tenfold from winter sightings) suggests that these Antarctic Type A killer whales are only visiting Macquarie Island to take advantage of this seasonal, abundant food resource. While evidence in support of seasonal philopatry exists for some populations, the yearround movements of virtually all populations of Southern Hemisphere killer whales remain unclear. One exception comes from the Indian Ocean where a combination of photoidentification work from the French Economic Exclusive Zone (EEZ) and Marion Island has shown that individuals range between Marion Island, Îles Crozet and the Kerguelen Archipelago, covering distances of almost 3000 km (Guinet & Tixier, 2011). In addition to the expansion and ongoing collection of images for photographic databases, the longterm movements of killer whales are also likely to be clarified by the increasing use of biotelemetry methods.

# (4) Social organisation

Unlike the ENP populations, where differences in social characteristics underpin their ecotyping, relatively little is known about social organisation in the Southern Hemisphere. Photo-identification studies over several years at Peninsula Valdéz and Îles Crozet show philopatry and long-term associations between individuals (Hoelzel, 1991; Guinet, 1992; Guinet & Tixier, 2011) and an unpublished catalogue of Îles Crozet individuals provides some information on pod delineation in the region (Tixier *et al.*, 2010*b*).

Preliminary results from a Marion Island photoidentification study provide evidence of associations between individuals, but the findings did not allow conclusive pod delineations (Tosh *et al.*, 2008). That study proposed that the observed social characteristics had aspects in common with both the ENP transients (e.g. small group size) and residents (e.g. high degree of philopatry), but cautioned that a longer dataset is required to assess this conclusively (Tosh *et al.*, 2008).

The social dynamics of killer whales in New Zealand waters can be broadly classified into two geographical groups (north and south) with individuals inhabiting both a social and a geographical transition area where the two groups overlap (Visser, 2000). At Macquarie Island, a long-term photo-identification study suggests that mean pod size is four

individuals with a typical group composition of a single adult male with three females/older juveniles (Morrice, 2004).

Vocalisation is a key aspect of cetacean social behaviour and acoustic studies have been used to differentiate killer whale clans and ecotypes in the Northern Hemisphere (see Section III.4). Acoustic studies in the Southern Hemisphere have provided some evidence for broad-scale differences between Southern and Northern Hemisphere populations (e.g. Ross Sea killer whales compared to ENP populations -Jehl et al., 1980; Thomas et al., 1981). Richlen & Thomas (2008) provided perhaps the most detailed assessment of killer whale vocalisations and acoustics in the Ross Sea, and assigned these results to Type C killer whales. To date, no other acoustic studies have been published on other Antarctic ecotypes. Guinet (1992) described the acoustic behaviour associated with foraging activities of killer whales at Îles Crozet (presumably Type A; Guinet & Tixier, 2011), but it is not known how these differ from other populations in the Southern Ocean.

Specialised foraging strategies also reflect an aspect of social behaviour. Foraging strategies including food sharing, co-operative hunting and the teaching of predatory behaviours have been reported from Peninsula Valdéz (Lopez & Lopez, 1985; Hoelzel, 1991), Îles Crozet (Guinet, 1992; Guinet & Bouvier, 1995), northern Patagonia (Iñíguez et al., 2002) and Macquarie Island (Morrice, 2004). Working cooperatively to dislodge prev items from ice floes, using a 'wave-washing' technique has been described in both hemispheres (Visser et al., 2008; Pitman, 2011; Durban & Pitman, 2012; Higdon et al., 2012). Other specialised behaviours like intentional beaching to predate on seals, have been recorded independently from at least six different localities: Peninsula Valdez, Îlez Crozet, Northern Patagonia, Macquarie Island, Marion Island and Tristan da Cunha (Hoelzel, 1991; Guinet, 1992; Iñíguez et al., 2002; Best et al., 2009).

## (5) Morphology

The complexity of differentiating Southern Hemisphere killer whales on the basis of their morphology was recognised by some of the first studies using photo-identification (Evans et al., 1982). The first documented morphological differences between the large black-and-white morphotype in the Southern Ocean and a smaller morphotype within the same geographic range comes from Soviet whaling vessel data from the 1970s and 1980s (Mikhalev et al., 1981; Berzin & Vladimorov, 1983). These two studies independently quantified various morphometric observations of a smaller 'variety' captured during whaling expeditions, and from their different samples each proposed new species, O. nanus (Mikhalev et al., 1981) and O. glacialis (Berzin & Vladimirov, 1983). More recently, Pitman et al. (2007) proposed that these two 'species' probably described the smaller morphotype (viz. Type C), but the holotype specimens no longer exist to resolve this issue. Further quantitative evidence of size differences comes from aerial photogrammetric assessments of Type C whales in the Ross Sea, where smaller body size has been confirmed (Pitman et al., 2007).

Differences in the dorsal cape and evepatch size and orientation were used by Pitman & Ensor (2003) and Pitman (2011) to delineate Antarctic ecotypes [Pitman & Ensor (2003) do not use the term 'ecotype' but rather 'morphotype'; however, later studies imply such use from the prior study and themselves use the term 'ecotype'. For simplicity here we use 'ecotype' as based on current literature] (see Table 2). Pitman et al. (2010) recently described an additional ecotype from photographic samples of killer whales distributed in the sub-Antarctic region  $40^{\circ}$ S to  $60^{\circ}$ S ( $\mathcal{N} = 7$ ). Type D individuals possess a distinctively small evepatch orientated parallel to the long body axis and are to date the most readily identifiable morphotype. Although no ecological data exist for this type (Guinet & Tixier, 2011), both Pitman et al. (2010) and Pitman (2011) suggest that they are restricted to the sub-Antarctic region and propose the common name 'sub-Antarctic killer whale'. Many morphologically dissimilar individuals have been recorded from this region, some of which may be resident (Guinet, 2000; Visser, 2000; Visser & Mäkeläinen, 2000; Tosh et al., 2008; Reisinger et al., 2011c) or whose movements may be restricted to the sub-Antarctic.

From over 13 000 photographs taken at Marion Island (2006–2011), 37 individual killer whales have been identified (Reisinger *et al.*, 2011*a*) and some preliminary social associations described (Tosh *et al.*, 2008). Of the 37 identified individuals, 18 possess an identifiable dorsal cape, while for the remainder no cape can be discerned (despite at least 50 photographs per individual). Around 12 individuals had physical characteristics or associations

that overlap at least two of the ecotype descriptions in Table 2. For example, one male (M005) has a faint dorsal cape (viz. Type B), and a medium eyepatch (viz. Type A) (Fig. 2A, B). Tosh et al. (2008) showed that this male regularly associated with a female (M014) whose evepatch size is relatively large and who also has a very clear dorsal cape (viz. Type B) (Fig. 2C). The same male also associates closely with another female M002 (Fig. 3A) who displays a dorsal cape, and she in turn associates closely with female M012 (Fig. 3B) who does not have a dorsal cape; both females have large evepatches (Fig. 3). Importantly, in line with current literature of morphological descriptors for the region's whales, the above descriptions exemplify the complexity associated with observer assignation of Typespecific morphology. Variation in morphological features is not restricted to Marion Island. Type C killer whales in the Antarctic Peninsula have also been recorded with eyepatches of varying size, both with and without a prominent dorsal cape (Fig. 4). The lack of adequate quantification of these features throughout the region impedes confident objective classification.

## (6) Genetics and kinship

Despite worldwide genetic diversity in the killer whale being very low, some Antarctic (notably Types B and C) killer whales are genetically distinct from their Northern Hemisphere counterparts (Hoelzel *et al.*, 2002; LeDuc *et al.*, 2008; Morin *et al.*, 2010). Within the Antarctic, genetic



Fig. 3. Marion Island female killer whales known to associate with each other. Both show large eyepatches. (A) is with prominent dorsal cape and (B) is without dorsal cape.

**Fig. 4.** Type C killer whales in McMurdo Sound, Ross Sea showing variation in morphological features. Both have the angled eyepatches characteristic of the type; however (A) has a large eyepatch and no obvious dorsal cape, while (B) has a considerably smaller eyepatch and a prominent dorsal cape.

studies using mtDNA control region sequences found that Type A killer whales represented a paraphyletic group, with one group more closely related to the Type B and Type C killer whales from Antarctica, and the other more closely related to the ENP transients (LeDuc *et al.*, 2008). Types B and C represent a single monophyletic group that separate from Type A killer whales (LeDuc *et al.*, 2008). According to Morin *et al.* (2010) full mtDNA sequences support the separation of Types B and C killer whales into not only different ecotypes, but different species. However, as the mtDNA genome is a single maternally inherited locus, nuclear markers are required from multiple loci and from male and female components for conclusive identification of separate lineages and species divergence.

Using only mtDNA, species-level differences are only supported under the phylogenetic species concept. Foote *et al.* (2011*a*) contend that positive selection of amino acid changes in opposite directions in the mitogenome of Types B and C indicate strong directional selection in each providing support to Morin *et al.* (2010). Further genetic analyses using paternally inherited genetic markers are needed to provide conclusive evidence of reproductive isolation (LeDuc *et al.*, 2008). Presently no social or ecological information is available to put these genetic studies into context (LeDuc *et al.*, 2008).

# V. IS THERE A GLOBAL MODEL OF ECOTYPING?

One of the clearest outcomes to emerge from our review and synthesis of killer whale ecology is the difference between the Northern and Southern Hemispheres. Some insight into these differences can be obtained from examining the historical progression of the ecological data collected. In the Northern Hemisphere, social organisation provided some of the first clues that there were separate groups, followed by dietary information, and behavioural differences. Focus on the morphological differences came later and finally

molecular techniques were used to distinguish groups further. In Antarctica we see a much different, shorter and less intensive research timeline. Morphological differences were noted first, and studies into diet and behaviours are at a much earlier stage compared to those in the Northern Hemisphere. Genetics studies and their interpretation have also produced some lucid results, but there is a clear lack of consensus in some areas. This is also true for some Northern Hemisphere molecular studies. The different sequence of ecological observations likely reflects the underlying processes, with non-heritable behavioural traits being the greatest phenotypic differences in the ENP, while in the interconnected Southern Hemisphere, the phenotypic traits that differ most clearly between the Antarctic types are heritable morphological traits that may reflect a slower divergence with some long-term level of gene flow. In an attempt to clarify these differences further, our comprehensive global synthesis of the current state of knowledge describes those areas for which there are good data and those where there are significant knowledge gaps. We now discuss more specific confounding issues associated with this knowledge, and how it relates to classification of groups and our overriding question: is there a global model of killer whale ecotypes?

Regional habitat differences notwithstanding, due to differences in access to individuals, the baseline dataset of Southern Hemisphere killer whales lags far behind that of their northern counterparts. Despite the existing knowledge base, the level of ecotypic differentiation between some Northern Hemisphere populations is still not absolutely clear (e.g. Dahlheim *et al.*, 2008; Foote *et al.*, 2010; Higdon *et al.*, 2012). Most of this uncertainty arises from a lack of evidence for dietary specialisation, indications of resource overlap among groups and lack of evidence for reproductive isolation.

Whilst resource specialisation is well supported for a killer whale population in the ENP and similar levels of resource specialisation exist for some North Atlantic populations, strict adherence to specific resources has not been documented for any population in the Southern Hemisphere. Much of our current understanding of Southern Ocean killer whale diets is based on studies that took place three decades ago (Budylenko, 1981; Mikhalev et al., 1981; Berzin & Vladimirov, 1983). It is conceivable that the diet and hunting behaviours of killer whales may have changed since this time for a variety or combination of reasons including: the removal of a large number of individuals from the population (e.g. Ainley et al., 2010), concurrent broad-scale ecosystem changes due to the large-scale removal of cetaceans, seals and fish (Ainley et al., 2007, 2010; Ainley & Blight, 2009; Ainley, Ballard & Olmastroni, 2009) or the marked ecosystem changes observed in the last three decades due to combinations of the above factors with a changing climate (as has been demonstrated for other species - e.g. Weimerskirch et al., 2003; Rolland, Barbraud & Weimerskirch, 2008; Ainley & Blight, 2009). A marked increase in killer whale observations in the Canadian Arctic during the last decade, for example, has been tentatively attributed to climatic



changes, with significant consequences for the ecology of the species in the broader region (Higdon *et al.*, 2012).

As predators with high energetic demands (Reisinger *et al.*, 2011*b*) it is plausible that killer whales will maximise their energetic intake by using specialised hunting techniques in order to capitalise on seasonally available energy-rich food resources [e.g. southern elephant seals (Morrice, 2004; Reisinger *et al.*, 2011*b*) or Weddell seals *Leptonychotes weddellii* (Visser *et al.*, 2008; Pitman & Durban, 2012)]. It is also plausible that killer whales in the Southern Ocean follow prey resources, and often when observed are typically focussed on a specific prey resource. On this basis, more generalist feeding behaviour cannot be excluded from the ecology of Southern Ocean killer whales (Section III.2, e.g. Krahn *et al.*, 2008), including the Antarctic ecotypes.

The close link between dietary specialisation and the evolution of killer whale ecotypes in the ENP cannot be ignored. While the model of transient, resident and offshore ecotypes is not appropriate for all killer whale populations, similarities do exist within specific groups that suggest differences among populations. In the ENP, such differences are largely behavioural and ecological. In the North Atlantic, herring-feeding killer whales around Norway display behavioural and ecological specialisations associated with their choice of prey (Stenersen & Similä, 2004), unlike other populations in that region which seem to interact in response to movement of common food resources (Foote et al., 2011c; Beck et al., 2012). In the Southern Hemisphere, differences are ostensibly morphological and studies investigating the behavioural and ecological differences among morphotypes are underway and ongoing. In both the Northern and the Southern Hemispheres scientists have looked to genetic studies to provide clarity on the status of these populations.

Genetic studies in the Northern Hemisphere have done much to clarify the population structure of killer whales in the region. In the ENP, genetically distinct populations are often related to different ecotypes. However, even in these well-studied populations, there is a clear lack of consensus on the best molecular methods to use, particularly in relation to phylogenetic studies (e.g. Morin et al., 2010; Pilot et al., 2010; Duchene et al., 2011; Ford et al., 2011b). Although structured populations exist in the North Atlantic, the ecological separation of populations is not as clear (Foote et al., 2011c). Matrifocal philopatry and resource specialisation have been identified as factors driving the structure of populations in both the ENP and the North Atlantic. These factors also tend to confound the degree of taxonomic differentiation among populations, causing discontinuities between results obtained from nuclear DNA and mtDNA analyses (Pilot et al., 2010; Foote et al., 2011c). As a result, reproductive isolation cannot be confirmed thus precluding the idea of speciation as proposed by Morin et al. (2010). The idea of ecological speciation in killer whales was recently reviewed by Riesch et al. (2012). While recognising the lack of certainty regarding the strength of reproductive isolation, these authors presented evidence to suggest that ecological speciation was a key driving force behind global killer whale diversity. However, they were not able to find a genetic mechanism that linked divergent selection to reproductive isolation and also suggested alternative mechanisms for ecological divergence (Riesch *et al.*, 2012).

The importance of social structure must also be considered when analysing genetic results, as the highly matrifocal social structure in the ENP pods clearly shows. This is particularly true at higher latitudes (Hoelzel et al., 2007; Foote et al., 2011c), where low levels of genetic diversity are explained by females remaining in maternal groups. The paucity of data on killer whale social organisation in locations other than the ENP is one of the key limiting factors in the clear delineation of ecotypes in both the North Atlantic and the Southern Hemisphere. Clarifying aspects of social organisation is largely confounded by the vast distances that killer whales are presumed to travel in the Southern Ocean, presumably attributable to the temporal instability of many of their preferred food sources. It is further confounded by the difficulty in observing killer whales in the Southern Ocean, particularly at higher latitudes in the winter months. Studies at Marion Island, Îles Crozet and New Zealand are beginning to reveal some social patterns; however, at other locations with varying levels of access to individuals and/or with more transient populations, this is proving difficult.

As has been demonstrated in the Northern Hemisphere, particularly the ENP, successful classification of killer whales into different ecotypes requires in-depth knowledge of social, behavioural, morphological and genetic characteristics of the different groups. Of particular importance is the close link between dietary specialisation and successful assignation of ecotypes in the ENP (e.g. see Riesch *et al.*, 2012); and the fact that this link does not appear as strong in the Southern Hemisphere may be at least in part responsible for the difficulty in easily assigning definitive ecotypes.

# VI. THE FUTURE OF ECOTYPING KILLER WHALES

When distinct morphological differences between Southern Ocean killer whales are identified, researchers tend to speculate intuitively on levels of ecological specialisation and ultimately the possibility of new species. As we describe above, a different sequence of delineation occurred in the Northern Hemisphere, and groups were only refined on the basis of external morphology and colour patterns after different ecotypes were identified. The sheer size of the Southern Ocean, absence of physical barriers, varied prey resources, lack of consensus on molecular data (and ongoing debate over its interpretation) and the ability to travel great distances (often resulting in overlapping ranges and even encounters at certain localities) precludes researchers from drawing definitive conclusions about 'ecotypic' or species status. However, the recognition of the conservation benefits in assigning designations to groups of animals below species level provides considerable impetus to do so. While the ability to distinguish between conservation units is important for focussing conservation actions and identifying important

information gaps, assigning or using terms that imply certain knowledge of such groups may mask data gaps and give rise to erroneous assumptions about the ecological conditions affecting these groups.

The difficulties in assigning or categorising ecotypic status can be overcome with a clear definition of the sub-unit, and in our case, the ecotype can fairly simply be defined as a sub-unit of the population that has a different ecology to another subunit. In the case of the Southern Hemisphere killer whales, by looking at a range of ecological traits we have provided considerable evidence that the ecotypes described in Table 2, and currently in common use in the literature, may not be so clearly delineated, and in fact would be better described as morphotypes. Even so, morphological differences among groups need to be consistent and well quantified to clarify the different appearances of groups of killer whales and gain a measure of variation within groups. By using techniques similar to that employed by Visser & Mäkeläinen (2000) and Durban & Parsons (2006), reliable quantification of morphological characters should be achievable.

While photo-identification has been used successfully with killer whales in both the Northern and Southern Hemispheres (Visser, 2002; Durban & Parsons, 2006; Tosh et al., 2008), the relative paucity of structured photographic identification studies in conjunction with the lack of movement and distributional data mean that there is no broad social organisation assessment of Southern Ocean killer whale populations. The sub-Antarctic social organisation studies are preliminary, but present stimulating results that can augment diet, movement, morphological and genetic studies and potentially provide valuable insight into broader ecological differences. Photo-identification studies are also becoming more common in Antarctic waters (e.g. Pitman et al., 2007; Pitman, 2011), and as they continue, increasing identification of individuals should allow further insights. Combining these types of studies with molecular studies could facilitate progress towards the definition of meaningful ecotypes. To date, genetic studies, often based on prior assumptions of ecotypic definitiveness of killer whales in the Antarctic region and without social information, have provided provocative, yet inconclusive results. Nevertheless, while recognising that authoritative phylogenetic evidence of differentiation will not in itself be sufficient for ecotypic classification, there is little doubt that future molecular work has an important role to play in the differentiation of killer whale groups in the Southern Ocean.

#### VII. CONCLUSIONS

(1) There does not appear to be a clear global model for the categorization of killer whales into ecotypes. The ecotypes in the ENP are reasonably well substantiated by social behaviour, diet, morphology and molecular data, but such clear-cut delineations are not possible for other Northern Hemisphere populations or those in the Southern Hemisphere.

(2) Good discriminatory morphological evidence for Antarctic Type C (Pitman & Ensor, 2003) and Antarctic Type D (Pitman et al., 2010) killer whales is sufficient for their classification as different morphotypes. Despite some genetic evidence, the classification of Antarctic Type A killer whales into a separate group is confounded by variable morphological and ecological data. Quantification of these morphological features is required, and the potential for intermediary forms of killer whales (some perhaps yet to be observed) needs to be considered. This is particularly important in light of the absence of distributional data, which in itself should be augmented by photo-identification and satellite-tracking analysis. Inconclusive and disparate ecological, behavioural and genetic data for the Southern Hemisphere suggest that ecotype classification of any groups of killer whales in the region is premature.

(3) Our intention here is to highlight the complexity of killer whale ecology. Although conservation efforts may be more effective when intra-species groups can be defined as a sub-species or even a new species (Cronin, 2006), premature classification may lead to erroneous assumptions about the status of a species.

(4) Ecotypes are invariably associated with inherent assumptions about the ecological role of a species in an ecosystem. Unless substantiated, such assumptions are not useful and indeed may negatively impact on the broader management and conservation of species (or species subunits) because the most vulnerable parts of the population are not correctly defined.

(5) In contrast to the definitive ecotype designation of the ENP killer whales, in reality very little conclusive knowledge exists for other killer whale populations and the ecological role they play. As such the ENP model or variations thereof may not be appropriate. Studies should begin from first principles and if these populations turn out to be similarly differentiated (e.g. as in the ENP), this should be independently established.

(6) Only by conducting dedicated sampling over sufficient temporal (relative to killer whale longevity—Olesiuk, Bigg & Ellis, 1990) and relevant spatial scales will a clearer picture of killer whale life history in each region emerge. Photo-identification efforts should form the basis of killer whale studies allowing for accurate correlation of ecological data with individuals whose kin and social organisation are known (Whitehead, 1995). Possibly then will we begin to understand the true ecological role of this important predator and eventually be in a confident position to classify them according to ecotype convention.

#### VIII. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the 'sealers' who have volunteered to collect photographic and observational data at Marion Island. M.N. Bester is thanked for his efforts over the years to conduct or support opportunistic killer whale research at Marion Island. R.R. Reisinger provided insightful discussions leading to the initial efforts with this paper and John van den Hoff, Rus Hoelzel and an anonymous reviewer provided useful comments on earlier versions of this manuscript. R.R. Reisinger is also thanked for assistance with perusal of identification images. The Department of Environmental Affairs supplied logistic support within the South African National Antarctic Programme for work done at Marion Island. Financial support for field assistance was provided by the South African Department of Science and Technology, through the National Research Foundation (NRF), in support of the Marine Mammal Programme of the MRI. The Mohamed bin Zayed Species Conservation Fund (Project number: 10251290) and the Thuthuka programme (NRF) support current efforts with killer whale work at Marion Island.

#### **IX. REFERENCES**

- AINLEY, D. G., BALLARD, G., ACKLEY, S., BLIGHT, L. K., EASTMAN, J. T., EMSLIE, S. D., LESCROEL, A., OLMASTRONI, S., TOWNSEND, S.E., TYNAN, C. T., WILSON, P. & WOEHLER, E. (2007). Paradigm lost, or is top-down forcing no longer significant in the Antarctic marine ecosystem? *Antarctic Science* 19, 283–290.
- AINLEY, D. G., BALLARD, G., BLIGHT, L. K., ACKLEY, S., EMSLIE, S. D., LESCROEL, A., OLMASTRONI, S., TOWNSEND, S. E., TYNAN, C. T., WILSON, P. & WOEHLER, E. (2010). Impacts of cetaceans on the structure of Southern Ocean food webs. *Marine Manunal Science* 26, 482–498.
- AINLEY, D. G., BALLARD, G. & OLMASTRONI, S. (2009). An apparent decrease in the prevalence of "Ross Sea killer whales" in the Southern Ross Sea. *Aquatic Mammals* 35, 334–346.
- AINLEY, D. G. & BLIGHT, L. K. (2009). Ecological repercussions of historical fish extraction from the Southern Ocean. Fish & Fisheries 10, 13–38.
- AINLEY, D. G., CLARKE, E. D., ARRIGO, K., FRASER, W. R., KATO, A., BARTON, K. J. & WILSON, P. R. (2005). Decadal-scale changes in the climate and biota of the Pacific sector of the Southern Ocean, 1950s to the 1990s. *Antarctic Science* 17, 171–182.
- ANDREWS, R. D., PITMAN, R. L. & BALLANCE, L. T. (2008). Satellite tracking reveals distinct movement patterns for Type B and Type C killer whales in the southern Ross Sea, Antarctica. *Polar Biology* 31, 1461–1468.
- ARRIGO, K. R., WORTHEN, D., SCHNELL, A. & LIZOTTE, M. P. (1998). Primary production in Southern Ocean waters. *Journal of Geophysical Research* 103, 15587–15600.
- BAIRD, R. W., ABRAMS, P. A. & DILL, L. M. (1992). Possible indirect interactions between transient and resident killer whales: implications for the evolution of foraging specializations in the genus Orcinus. Oecologia 89, 125–132.
- BAIRD, R. W., BRADLEY HANSON, M. & DILL, L. M. (2005). Factors influencing the diving behaviour of fish- eating killer whales: sex differences and diel and interannual variation in diving rates. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 83, 257–267.
- BAIRD, R. W. & DILL, L. M. (1995). Occurrence and behaviour of transient killer whales: seasonal and pod-specific variability, foraging behaviour, and prey handling. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 73, 1300–1311.
- BAIRD, R. W. & DILL, L. M. (1996). Ecological and social determinants of group size in transient killer whales. *Behavioural Ecology* 7, 408–416.
- BAIRD, R. W., MCSWEENEY, D. J., BANE, C., BARLOW, J., SALDEN, D. R., ANTOINE, L. K., LEDUC, R. G. & WEBSTER, D. L. (2006). Killer whales in Hawaiian waters: information on population identity and feeding habits. *Pacific Science* 60, 523–530.
- BAIRD, R. W. & STACEY, P. J. (1988). Variation in saddle patch pigmentation in populations of killer whales (Orcinus orca) from British Columbia, Alaska, and Washington State. Canadian Journal of Zoology 66, 2582–2585.
- BAIRD, R. W. & WHITEHEAD, H. (2000). Social organization of mammal-cating killer whales: group stability and dispersal patterns. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 78, 2096–2105.
- BALLARD, G. & AINLEY, D. G. (2005). Killer whale harassment of Adelie penguins at Ross Island. Antarctic Science 17, 385–386.
- BARRETT-LENNARD, L. G., FORD, J. K. B. & HEISE, K. A. (1996). The mixed blessing of echolocation: differences in sonar use by fish-eating and mammal eating killer whales. *Animal Behaviour* 51, 553–565.
- BECK, S., KUNINGAS, S., ESTEBAN, R. & FOOTE, A. D. (2012). The influence of ecology on sociality in the killer whale (Orcinus orea). Behavioral Ecology 23, 246–253.
- BERGER, J., STACEY, P. B., BELLIS, L. & JOHNSON, M. P. (2001). A mammalian predator-prey imbalance: grizzly bear and wolf extinction affect avian neotropical migrants. *Ecological Applications* 11, 947–960.
- BERZIN, A. A. & VLADIMIROV, V. L. (1983). A new species of killer whale from Antarctic waters. *Zoologichesky Zhurnal* 62, 287–295.

- BEST, P. B., GLASS, J. P., RYAN, P. G. & DALEBOUT, M. L. (2009). Cetacean records from Tristan da Cunha, South Atlantic. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the* United Kingdom 89, 1023–1032.
- BEST, P. B., MEŸER, M. A. & LOCKYER, C. (2010). Killer whales in South African waters—a review of their biology. *African Journal of Marine Science* 32, 171–186.
- BIGG, M. A., ELLIS, G. M., FORD, J. K. B. & BALCOMB, K. C. III (1987). Killer Whales: A Study of Their Identification, Genealogy and Natural History in British Columbia and Washington State. Phantom Press and Publishers, Inc, Nanaimo.
- BIGG, M. A., OLESIUK, P. F., ELLIS, G. M., FORD, J. K. B. & BALCOMB, K. C. I. (1990). Social organization and genealogy of resident killer whales (Orcinus orca) in the coastal waters of British Columbia and Washington State. Report of the International Whaling Commission 12 (Special Issue), 383–405.
- BOLT, H. E., HARVEY, P. V., MANDLEBERG, L. & FOOTE, A. D. (2009). Occurrence of killer whales in Scottish inshore waters: temporal and spatial patterns relative to the distribution of declining harbour seal populations. *Aquatic Conservation Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems* 19, 671–675.
- BUDYLENKO, G. A. (1981). Distribution and some aspects of the biology of killer whales in the South Atlantic. *Report of the International Whaling Commission* 31, 523–525.
- BURDIN, A. M., HOYT, E., FILATOVA, O. A., IVKOVICH, T., TARASYAN, K. & SATO, H. (2007). Status of killer whales (Orcinus orca) in eastern Kamchatcka (Russian far east) based on photo-identification and acoustic studies. Preliminary Results. IWC Report SC/59/SM4. IWC Scientific Committee, Anchorage Alaska, USA.
- BURDIN, A. M., HOYT, E., SATO, H., FILATOVA, O. A. & TARASYAN, K. K. (2004). Resident and transient-type killer whales, Orcinus orca, in southeast Kamchatka, Russia. IWC Report SC/56/SM15. IWC Scientific Committee.
- CONDY, P. R., VAN AARDE, R. J. & BESTER, M. N. (1978). The seasonal occurrence and behaviour of killer whales, Orcinus orca, at Marion Island. Journal of Zoology London 184, 449–464.
- CRONIN, M. A. (2006). A proposal to eliminate redundant terminology for intra-species groups. Wildlife Society Bulletin 34, 237–241.
- CRONIN, M. A. & MECH, L. D. (2009). Problems with the claim of ecotype and taxon status of the wolf in the Great Lakes region. *Molecular Ecology* 18, 4991–4993.
- DAHLHEIM, M. E., ELLIFRIT, D. K. & SWENSON, J. D. (1997). Killer Whales of Southeast Alaska: A Catalogue of Photo-identified Individuals. Day Moon Press, Seattle.
- DAHLHEIM, M. E., SCHULMAN-JANIGER, A., BLACK, N., TERNULLO, R., ELLIFRIT, D. & BALCOMB, K. C. (2008). Eastern temperate North Pacific offshore killer whales (*Orcinus orca*): occurrence, movements, and insights into feeding ecology. *Marine Manmal Science* 24, 719–729.
- DEECKE, V., FORD, J. & SLATER, P. (2005). The vocal behaviour of mammal-eating killer whales: communicating with costly calls. *Animal Behaviour* **69**, 395–405.
- DEMASTER, D. P., TRITES, A. W., CLAPHAM, P., MIZROCH, S., WADE, P., SMALL, R. J. & VER HOEF, J. (2006). The sequential megafaunal collapse hypothesis: testing with existing data. *Progress in Oceanography* 68, 329–342.
- DONNELLY, D. & MORRICE, M. (2009). Antarctic Form Killer Whales and Evidence of Medium Range Migration Off South-east Australia. Information Poster—Marine Mammal Research, www.ozorcas.com. Accessed 8 August 2011.
- DUCHENE, S., ARCHER, F. I., VILSTRUP, J., CABELLERO, S. & MORIN, P. A. (2011). Mitogenome phylogenetics: the impact of using single regions and partitioning schemes on topology substitution rate and divergence time estimation. *PLoS ONE* 6, e27138.
- DURBAN, J. & DEECKE, V. (2011). How do we study killer whales? Journal of the American Cetacean Society 40, 6–14.
- DURBAN, J. W. & PARSONS, K. M. (2006). Laser-metrics of free-ranging killer whales. Marine Mammal Science 22, 735–743.
- DURBAN, J. W. & PITMAN, R. L. (2012). Antarctic killer whales make rapid, roundtrip movements to subtropical waters: evidence for physiological maintenance migrations? *Biology Letters* 8, 274–277.
- ESTES, J. A., DOAK, J. F., SPRINGER, A. M. & WILLIAMS, T. M. (2009). Causes and consequences of marine mammal population declines in southwest Alaska: a food-web perspective. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B* 364, 1647–1658.
- EVANS, W. E., YABLOKOV, A. V. & BOWLES, A. E. (1982). Geographic variation in the color pattern of killer whales (Orcinus orca). Report of the International Whaling Commission 32, 687–694.
- FERGUSON, S. H., KINGSLEY, M. C. S. & HIGDON, J. W. (2012). Killer whale (Orcinus orca) predation in a multi-prey system. Population Ecology 54, 31–41.
- FILATOVA, O. A., FEDUTIN, I. D., IVKOVICH, T. V., NAGAYLIK, M. M., BURDIN, A. M. & HOYT, E. (2009). The function of multi-pod aggregations of fish-eating killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) in Kamchatka, Far East Russia. *Journal of Ethology* 27, 333–341.
- FOOTE, A. D. (2011). North Atlantic killer whales. Journal of the American Cetacean Society 40, 30–32.
- FOOTE, A. D., MORIN, P. A., DURBAN, J. W., PITMAN, R. L., WADE, P., WILLERSLEV, E., GILBERT, M. T. P. & FONSECA, R. R. D. (2011a). Positive selection on the killer whale mitogenome. *Biology Letters* 7, 116–118.
- FOOTE, A. D., MORIN, P. A., DURBAN, J. W., WILLERSLEV, E., ORLANDO, L. & GILBERT, M. T. P. (2011b). Out of the Pacific and back again: insights into the matrilineal history of Pacific killer whale ecotypes. *PLoS ONE* 6, e24980.

- FOOTE, A. D., VILSTRUP, J. T., DE STEPHANUS, R., VERBORGH, P., ABEL NIELSON, S. C., DEAVILLE, R., KLEIVANE, L., MARTIN, V., MILLER, P. J. O., ØIEN, N., PÉREZ-GIL, M., RASMUSSEN, M., REID, R. J., ROBERTSON, K. M., ROGAN, E., SIMILÄ, T., TEJEDOR, M. L., VESTER, H., VÍKINGSSON, G. A., WILLERSLEV, E., GILBERT, M. T. P. & PIERTNEY, S. B. (2011c). Genetic differentiation among North Atlantic killer whale populations. *Molecular Ecology* **20**, 629–641.
- FOOTE, A. D., NEWTON, J., PIERTNEY, S. B., WILLERSLEV, E., THOMAS, M. & GILBERT, M. T. P. (2009). Ecological, morphological and genetic divergence of sympatric North Atlantic killer whale populations. *Molecular Ecology* 18, 5207–5217.
- FOOTE, A. D. & NYSTUEN, J. A. (2008). Variation in call pitch among killer whale ecotypes. *Journal of the Acoustic Society of America* 123, 1747–1752.
- FOOTE, A. D., SIMILÄ, T., VÍKINGSSON, G. A. & STEVICK, P. T. (2010). Movement, site fidelity and connectivity in a top marine predator, the killer whale. *Evolutionary Ecology* 24, 803–814.
- FORD, J. K. B. (2011). Killer whales of the Pacific northwest coast: from pest to paragon. *Journal of the American Cetacean Society* 40, 15-23.
- FORD, J. K. B. & ELLIS, G. M. (2006). Selective foraging by fish-eating killer whales Orcinus orca in British Columbia. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 316, 185–199.
- FORD, J. K. B., ELLIS, G. M. & BALCOMB, K. C. (2000). Killer Whales: The Natural History and Genealogy of Orcinus Orca in the Waters of British Columbia and Washington. University of British Columbia Press and University of Washington Press, Vancouver and Seattle.
- FORD, J. K. B., ELLIS, G. M., BARRETT-LENNARD, L. G., MORTON, A. B., PALM, R. S. & BALCOMB, K. C. (1998). Dietary specialization in two sympatric populations of killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) in coastal British Columbia and adjacent waters. *Canadian Journal of Zoology* 76, 1456–1471.
- FORD, J. K. B., ELLIS, G. M., MATKIN, C. O., WETKLO, M. H., BARRETT-LENNARD, L. G. & WITHLER, R. E. (2011a). Shark predation and tooth wear in a population of northeastern Pacific killer whales. *Aquatic Biology* 11, 213–224.
- FORD, J. K. B., ELLIS, G. M., OLESIUK, P. F. & BALCOMB, K. C. (2010). Linking killer whale survival and prey abundance: food limitation in the oceans' apex predator? *Biology Letters* 6, 139–142.
- FORD, M. J., HANSON, M. B., HEMPELMANN, J. A., AYRES, K. L., EMMONS, C. K., SCHORR, G. S., BAIRD, R. W., BALCOMB, K. C., WASSER, S. K., PARSONS, K. M. & BALCOMB-BARTOK, K. (2011b). Inferred paternity and male reproductive success in a killer whale (*Orcinus orca*) population. *Journal of Heredity* **102**, 537–553.
- GILL, P. C. & THIELE, D. (1997). A winter sighting of killer whales (Orcinus orca) in Antarctic sea ice. Polar Biology 17, 401–404.
- GOLDSWORTHY, S. D., HE, X., TUCK, G. N., LEWIS, M. & WILLIAMS, R. (2001). Trophic interactions between the Patagonian toothfish, its fishery, and seals and seabirds around Macquarie Island. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 218, 283–302.
- GRÉMILLET, D. & LE MAHO, Y. (2003). Arctic and Antarctic ecosystems: poles apart? In Antartic Biology in a Global Context (eds A. H. L. HUISKES, W. W. C. GIESKES, J. ROZEMA, R. M. L. SCHORNO, S. M. VAN DER VIES and W. J. WOLFF), pp 169–175. Backhuys Publishers, Leiden.
- GUERRERO-RUIZ, M., URBÁN, R. J., GENDRON, D. & FLORES DE SAHAGÚN, V. (2002). Current knowledge of killer whales in Mexican Pacific. *Fourth International* Orea Symposium and Workshop, p. 76. Centre National de la Recherché Scientifique, France.
- GUINET, C. (1991). Intentional stranding apprenticeship and social play in killer whales (Orcinus orca). Canadian Journal of Zoology 69, 2712–2716.
- GUINET, C. (1992). Comportement de chasse des orques (Orcinus orca) autour des iles Crozet. Canadian Journal of Zoology 70, 1656–1667.
- GUINET, C. (2000). Co-ordinated attack behaviour and prey sharing by killer whales at Crozet Archipelago: strategies for feeding on negatively-buoyant prey. *Marine Mammal Science* 16, 829–834.
- GUINET, C. & BOUVIER, J. (1995). Development of intentional stranding hunting techniques in killer whale (Orcinus orca) calves at Crozet Archipelago. Canadian Journal of Zoology 73, 27–33.
- GUINET, C. & TIXIER, P. (2011). Crozet: killer whales in a remote but changing environment. *Journal of the American Cetacean Society* 40, 33–38.
- HEIMLICH-BORAN, J. R. (1988). Behavioural ecology of killer whales (Orcinus orca) in the Pacific Northwest. Canadian Journal of Zoology 66, 565–578.
- HERMAN, D. P., BURROWS, D. G., WADE, P. R., DURBAN, J. W., MATKIN, C. O., LEDUC, R. G., BARRETT-LENNARD, L. G. & KRAHN, M. M. (2005). Feeding ecology of eastern North Pacific killer whales *Orcinus orca* from fatty acid, stable isotope, and organochlorine analyses of blubber biopsies. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 302, 275–291.
- HIGDON, J. W., HAUSER, D. D. W. & FERGUSON, S. H. (2012). Killer whales (Orcinus orca) in the Canadian Arctic: distribution, prey items, group sizes, and seasonality. Marine Manmal Science 28, E93-E109.
- HOELZEL, A. R. (1991). Killer whale predation on marine mammals at Punta Norte, Argentina: food sharing, provisioning and foraging strategy. *Behavioural Ecology and Sociobiology* 29, 197–204.
- HOELZEL, A. R. (1993). Foraging behaviour and social group-dynamics in Puget-Sound killer whales. Animal Behaviour 45, 581–591.

- HOELZEL, A. R., DAHLHEIM, M. & STERN, S. J. (1998). Low genetic variation among killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) in the eastern North Pacific and genetic differentiation between foraging specialists. *Journal of Hereditary* 89, 121–128.
- HOELZEL, A. R., HEY, J., DAHLHEIM, M. E., NICHOLSON, C., BURKANOV, V. & BLACK, N. (2007). Evolution of population structure in a highly social top predator, the killer whale. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 24, 1407–1415.
- HOELZEL, A. R., NATOLI, A., DAHLHEIM, M. E., OLAVARRIA, C., BAIRD, R. W. & BLACK, N. A. (2002). Low worldwide genetic diversity in the killer whale (Orcinus orca): implications for demographic history. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B 269, 1467–1473.
- IÑÍGUEZ, M. A., TOSSENBERGER, V. P. & GASPARROU, C. (2002). Cooperative hunting and prey handling of killer whales in Punta Norte, Patagonia, Argentina. *Proceedings of the 4th International Orca Symposium*, p. 85. Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, Villiers en Bois.
- IVKOVICH, T., FILATOVA, O. A., BURDIN, A. M., SATO, H. & HOYT, E. (2010). The social organisation of resident-type killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) in Avacha Gulf, Northwest Pacific, as revealed through association patterns and acoustic similarity. *Mammalian Biology* 75, 198–210.
- JEFFERSON, T. A., STACEY, P. J. & BAIRD, R. W. (1991). A review of killer whale interactions with other marine mammals: predation to co-existence. *Mammal Reviews* 21, 151–180.
- JEHL, J. E. Jr., EVANS, W. E., AWBREY, F. T. & DREISHMAN, W. S. (1980). Distribution and geographic variation in killer whale (Orcinus orca) population of the Antarctic and adjacent waters. Antarctic Journal of the United States 15, 161–163.
- KEITH, M., BESTER, M. N., BARTLETT, P. A. & BAKER, D. (2001). Killer whales (Orcinus orca) at Marion Island, Southern Ocean. African Zoology 36, 163–175.
- KNOX, G. A. (2007). Biology of the Southern Ocean. CRC/Taylor & Francis, Boca Raton. KOCK, K. H., PURVES, M. G. & DUHAMEL, G. (2006). Interactions between cetaceans and fisheries in the Southern Ocean. Polar Biology 29, 379–388.
- KRAHN, M. M., PITMAN, R. L., BURROWS, D. G., HERMAN, D. P. & PEARCE, R. W. (2008). Use of chemical tracers to assess diet and persistent organic pollutants in Antarctic Type C killer whales. *Marine Mammal Science* 24, 643–663.
- KUKER, K. & BARRETT-LENNARD, L. (2010). A re-evaluation of the role of killer whales Orcinus orca in a population decline of sea otters Enlydra lutris in the Aleutian Islands and a review of alternative hypotheses. Manmal Review 40, 103–124.
- LAURIANO, G., FORTUNA, C. M. & VACCHI, M. (2007). Observations of killer whale (Orcinus orca) possibly eating penguins in Terra Nova Bay, Antarctica. Antarctic Science 19, 95–96.
- LEDUC, R. G., ROBERTSON, K. M. & PITMAN, R. L. (2008). Mitochondrial sequence divergence among Antarctic killer whale ecotypes is consistent with multiple species. *Biology Letters* 4, 426–429.
- LOPEZ, J. C. & LOPEZ, D. (1985). Killer whales (Orcinus orca) of Patagonia, and their behavior of intentional stranding while hunting nearshore. Journal of Mammalogy 66, 181–183.
- MATKIN, C. O., ELLIS, G. M., OLESUIK, P. F. & SAULITIS E. (1999). Association patterns and inferred genealogies of resident killer whales, *Orcinus orea*, in Prince William Sound Alaska. *Fisheries Bulletin* 97, 900–919.
- MATKIN, C. O., MATKIN, D. R., ELLIS, G. M., SAULITIS, E. & McSWEENEY, D. (1997). Movements of resident killer whales between southeastern Alaska and Prince William Sound, Alaska. *Marine Manunal Science* 13, 469–475.
- MATTHEWS, C. J. D., LUQUE, S. P., PETERSEN, S. D., ANDREWS, R. D. & FERGUSON, S. H. (2011). Satellite tracking of a killer whale (*Orcinus orca*) in the eastern Canadian Arctic documents ice avoidance and rapid, long-distance movement into the North Atlantic. *Polar Biology* 34, 1091–1096.
- MIKHALEV, Y. A., IVASHIN, M. V., SAVUSIN, V. P. & ZELENAYA, F. E. (1981). The distribution and biology of killer whales in the Southern Hemisphere. *Report of the International Whaling Commission* 31, 551–566.
- MOIR-CLARK, J. & AGNEW, D. J. (2010). Estimating the impact of depredation by killer whales and sperm whales on longline fishing for toothfish (*Dissostichus eleginoides*) around South Georgia. CCAMLR Science 17, 163–178.
- MORIN, P. A., ARCHER, F. I., FOOTE, A. D., VILSTRUP, J., ALLEN, E. E., WADE, P., DURBAN, J. W., PARSONS, K., PITMAN, R. L., LI, L., BOUFFARD, P., ABEL NIELSEN, S. C., RASMUSSEN, M., WILLERSLEV, E., THOMAS, M., GILBERT, P. & HARKINS, T. (2010). Complete mitochondrial genome phylogeographic analysis of killer whales (Orcinus orca) indicates multiple species. Genome Research 20, 908–916.
- MORRICE, M. (2004). Killer Whales (Orcinus orca) in Australian Territorial Waters: Report for the Whale and Dolphin Conservation Society. Deakin University, School of Ecology and Environment, Warrnambool.
- MYERS, R. A., BAUM, J. K., SHEPHERD, T. D., POWERS, S. P. & PETERSON, C. H. (2007). Cascading effects of the loss of apex predatory sharks from a coastal ocean. *Science* 315, 1846–1850.
- OLESIUK, P. F., BIGG, M. A. & ELLIS, G. M. (1990). Life history and population dynamics of resident killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) in the coastal waters of British Columbia and Washington State. *Report of the International Whaling Commission Special Issue* 12, 209–243.
- OWEN-SMITH, N. & MILLS, M. G. L. (2008). Shifting prey selection generates contrasting herbivore dynamics within a large-mammal predator-prey web. *Ecology* 89, 1120–1133.

- PILOT, M., DAHLHEIM, M. E. & HOELZEL, A. R. (2010). Social cohesion among kin, gene flow without dispersal and the evolution of population genetic structure in the killer whale (Orcinus orca). Journal of Evolutionary Biology 23, 20–31.
- PISTORIUS, P. A., TAYLOR, F. E., LOUW, C., HANISE, B., BESTER, M. N., DE WET, C., DU PLOOY, A., GREEN, N., KLASEN, S., PODILE, S. & SCHOEMAN, J. (2002). Distribution, movement, and estimated population size of killer whales at Marion Island, December 2000. South African Journal of Wildlife Research 32, 86–92.
- PITMAN, R. (2011). Antarctic killer whales: top of the food chain at the bottom of the world. *Journal of the American Cetacean Society* 40, 39–45.
- PITMAN, R. L. & DURBAN, J. W. (2010). Killer whale predation on penguins in Antarctica. *Polar Biology* 33, 1589–1594.
- PITMAN, R. L. & DURBAN, J. W. (2012). Cooperative hunting behaviour, prey selectivity and prey handling by pack ice killer whales (Orcinus orca), type B, in Antarctic Peninsula waters. Marine Mammal Science 28, 16–36.
- PITMAN, R. L., DURBAN, J. W., GREENFELDER, M., GUINET, C., JORGENSEN, M., OLSON, P. A., PLANA, J., TIXIER, P. & TOWERS, J. R. (2010). Observations of a distinctive morphotype of killer whale (*Orcinus orca*), type D, from subantarctic waters. *Polar Biology* 34, 303–306.
- PITMAN, R. L. & ENSOR, P. (2003). Three forms of killer whales (Orcinus orca) in Antarctic waters. Journal of Cetacean Research and Management 5, 131–139.
- PITMAN, R. L., PERRYMAN, W. L., LEROI, D. & EILERS, E. (2007). A dwarf form of killer whale in Antarctica. *Journal of Manunalogy* 88, 43–48.
- PONCELET, E., BARBRAUD, C. & GUINET, C. (2010). Population dynamics of killer whales (Orcinus orca) in the Crozet Archipelago, southern Indian Ocean: a markrecapture study from 1977 to 2002. Journal of Cetacean Management and Research 11, 41–48.
- REISINGER, R. R., DE BRUYN, P. J. N. & BESTER, M. N. (2011a). Abundance estimates of killer whales at subantarctic Marion Island. *Aquatic Biology* 12, 177–185.
- REISINGER, R. R., DE BRUYN, P. J. N. & BESTER, M. N. (2011b). Predatory impact of killer whales on pinniped and penguin populations at subantarctic Prince Edward Islands: fact and fiction. *Journal of Zoology, London* 285, 1–10.
- REISINGER, R. R., DE BRUYN, P. J. N., TOSH, C. A., OOSTHUIZEN, W. C., MUFANADZO, N. T. & BESTER, M. N. (2011c). Prey and seasonal abundance of killer whales at subantarctic Marion Island. *African Journal of Marine Science* 33, 99-105.
- REYES, L. M. & GARCÍA-BORBOROGLU, P. (2004). Killer whale (Orcinus orea) predation on sharks in Patagonia, Argentina: a first report. Aquatic Manmals 30, 376-379.
- RICHLEN, M. F. & THOMAS, J. A. (2008). Acoustic behaviour of Antarctic killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) recorded near the ice edge of McMurdo Sound, Antarctica. Aquatic Mammals 34, 448–457.
- RIESCH, R., BARRETT-LENNARD, L. G., ELLIS, G. M., FORD, J. K. B. & DEECKE, V. B. (2012). Cultural traditions and the evolution of reproductive isolation: ecological speciation in killer whales? *Biological Journal of the Linnaean Society* 106, 1–17.
- ROLLAND, V., BARBRAUD, C. & WEIMERSKIRCH, H. (2008). Combined effects of fisheries and climate on a migratory long-lived marine predator. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 45, 4–13.
- RYAN, P. G. & BESTER, M. N. (2008). Pelagic predators. In *The Prince Edward Islands* (eds S. L. CHOWN, S. L. FRONEMAN and P. W.), pp. 121–151. SUNPress, Stellenbosch.
- SAULITIS, E., MATKIN, C., BARRETT-LENNARD, L., HEISE, K. & ELLIS, G. (2000). Foraging strategies of sympatric killer whale (*Orcinus orca*) populations in Prince William Sound, Alaska. *Marine Manunal Science* 16, 94–109.
- SIGURJÓNSSON, J., LYRHOLM, T., LEATHERWOOD, S., JÓNSSON, E. & VÍKINGSSON, G. (1988). Photoidentification of killer whales, *Oreinus orca*, off Iceland, 1981 through 1986. *Rit Fiskideildar* 11, 99–114.
- SIMILÄ, T., HOLST, J. C. & CHRISTENSEN, I. (1996). Occurrence and diet of killer whales in northern Norway: seasonal patterns relative to distribution and abundance of Norwegian spring-spawning herring. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Science* 53, 769–779.
- SIMON, M., MCGREGOR, P. K. & UGARTE, F. (2007). The relationship between the acoustic behaviour and surface activity of killer whales (Orcinus orca) that feed on herring (*Clupea harengus*). Acta Ethologica 10, 47–53.
- SINCLAIR, A. R., MDUMA, S. & BRASHARES, J. S. (2003). Patterns of predation in a diverse predator-prey system. *Nature* 425, 288–290.
- SPRINGER, A. M., ESTES, J. A., VAN VLIET, G. B., WILLIAMS, T. M., DOAK, D. F., DANNER, M., FORNEY, K. A. & PFISTER, B. (2003). Sequential megafaunal collapse in the North Pacific Ocean: an ongoing legacy of industrial whaling? *Proceedings of* the National Academy of Science of the United States of America 100, 12223–12228.
- SPRINGER, A. M., ESTES, J. A., VAN VLIET, G. B., WILLIAMS, T. M., DOAK, D. F., DANNER, E. M. & PFISTER, B. (2008). Mammal-eating killer whales, industrial whaling, and the sequential megafaunal collapse in the North Pacific Ocean: a reply to critics of Springer *et al.* 2003. *Marine Mammal Science* 24, 414–442.
- STENERSEN, J. & SIMILÄ, T. (2004). Norwegian Killer Whales. Tringa AS Forlag, Henningsváer.
- TARASYAN, K. K., FILATOVA, O. A., BURDIN, A. M., HOYT, E. & SATO, H. (2005). Keys for the status of killer whales in Eastern Kamchatka, Russia: foraging ecology and acoustic behaviour. *Biosphere Conservation* 6, 73–83.

- TERBORGH, J., LOPEZ, L., NUNEZ, P., RAO, M., SHAHABUDDIN, G., ORIHUELA, G., RIVEROS, M., ASCANIO, R., ADLER, G. H., LAMBERT, T. D. & BALBAS, L. (2001). Ecological meltdown in predator-free forest fragments. *Science* 294, 1923–1926.
- THOMAS, J. A., LEATHERWOOD, S., EVANS, W. E. & JEHL, J. Jr. (1981). Ross Sea killer whale distribution, behavior, color pattern, and vocalisations. *Antarctic Journal of the United States* **16**, 157–158.
- THORPE, R. S., REARDON, J. T. & MALHOTRA, A. (2005). Common garden and natural selection experiments support ecotypic differentiation in the Dominican anole (*Anolis oculatus*). *American Naturalist* 165, 496–509.
- TIXIER, P., GASCO, N., DUHAMEL, G., VIVIANT, M., AUTHIER, M. & GUINET, C. (2010a). Interactions of Patagonian toothfish fisheries with killer and sperm whales in the Crozet islands exclusive economic zone: an assessment of depredation levels and insights on possible mitigation strategies. *CCAMLR Science* 17, 179–195.
- TIXIER, P., GASCO, N., ROCHE, C. & GUINET, C. (2010b). Photo-identification Catalogue-2010—Killer Whales of the Crozet Islands. Centre d'Etudes Biologiques de Chize—CNRS, Villiers en Bois.
- TOSH, C. A., DE BRUVN, P. J. N. & BESTER, M. N. (2008). Preliminary analysis of the social structure of killer whales, *Orcinus orca*, at subantarctic Marino Island. *Marine Mammal Science* 24, 929–940.
- TURESSON, G. (1922). The genotypical response of the plant species to the habitat. *Hereditas* 3, 211–350.
- TURRILL, W. B. (1946). The ecotype concept. A consideration with appreciation and criticism, especially of recent trends. *New Phytologist* 45, 34–43.
- VILA, A. R., CAMPAGNA, C., INIQUEZ, M. & FALBELLA, V. (2008). South American sea lions (Otaria flavescens) avoid killer whale (Orcinus orca) predation. Aquatic Mammals 34, 317–330.
- VISSER, I. N. (1999a). Antarctic orca in New Zealand waters? New Zealand Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research 33, 515–520.
- VISSER, I. N. (1999b). Benthic foraging on stingrays by killer whales (Orcinus orca) in New Zealand waters. Marine Mammal Science 15, 220–227.
- VISSER, I. N. (1999c). Propeller scars on and known home range of two orca (Orcinus orca) in New Zealand waters. New Zealand Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research 33, 635–642.
- VISSER, I. N. (2000). Orca (Orcinus orca) in New Zealand waters. PhD Thesis: University of Auckland New Zealand.
- VISSER, I. N. (2002). Pigmentation as an indicative feature for populations of killer whales. 4th International Orca Symposium, pp. 186–188. Centre d'Etudes Biologiques de Chize—CNRS, Villiers en Bois.
- VISSER, I. N. (2005). First observations of feeding on thresher—(Alopias vulpinus) and hammerhead (Sphyrna zygaena) sharks by killer whales (Orcinus orea) specialising on elasmobranch prey. Aquatic Mammals 31, 83–88.
- VISSER, I. N. & MÄKELÄINEN, P. (2000). Variation in eye-patch shape of killer whales (Orcinus orca) in New Zealand waters. Marine Mammal Science 16, 459–469.
- VISSER, I. N., SMITH, T. G., BULLOCK, I. D., GREEN, G. D., CARLSSON, O. G. L. & IMBERTI, S. (2008). Antarctic peninsula killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) hunt seals and a penguin on floating ice. *Marine Mammal Science* 24, 225–234.
- VISSER, I. N., ZAESCHMAR, J., HALLIDAY, J., ABRAHAM, A., BALL, P., BRADLEY, R., DALY, S., HATWELL, T., JOHNSON, T., JOHNSON, W., KAY, L., MAESSEN, T., MCKAY, V., PETERS, T., TURNER, N., UMUROA, B. & PACE, D. S. (2010). First record of predation on false killer whales (*Psuedorca crassidens*) by killer whales (*Orcinus orca*), Aquatic Mammals **36**, 195–204.
- WADE, P. R., BURKANOV, V. N., DAHLHEIM, M. E., FRIDAY, N. A., FRITZ, L. W., LOUGHLIN, T. R., MIZROCH, S. A., MUTO, M. M., RICE, D. W. & BARRETT-LENNARD, L. G. (2007). Killer whales and marine mammal trends in the north Pacific—a re-examination of evidence for sequential megafauna collapse and the prey-switching hypothesis. *Marine Mammal Science* 23, 766–802.
- WEIMERSKIRCH, H., INCHAUSTI, P., GUINET, C. & BARBRAUD, C. (2003). Trends in bird and seal populations as indicators of a system shift in the Southern Ocean. *Antarctic Science* 15, 249–256.
- WEIR, C. R., COLLINS, T., CARVALHO, I. & ROSENBAUM, H. C. (2010). Killer whales (Orcinus orca) in Angolan and Gulf of Guinea waters, tropical West Africa. Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom 90, 1601–1611.
- WHITEHEAD, H. (1995). Analysing animal social structure. Animal Behaviour 53, 1053-1067.
- WILLIAMS, A. J., PETERSEN, S. L., GOREN, M. & WATKINS, B. P. (2009). Sightings of killer whales Orcinus orca from longline vessels in South African waters, and consideration of the regional conservation status. African Journal of Marine Science 31, 81–86.
- YURK, H., BARRETT-LENNARD, L., FORD, J. K. B. & MATKIN, C. O. (2002). Cultural transmission within maternal lineages: vocal clans in resident killer whales in southern Alaska. *Animal Behaviour* 63, 1103–1119.
- ZERBINI, A. N., WAITE, J. M., DURBAN, J. W., LEDUC, R., DAHLHEIM, M. E. & WADE, P. R. (2007). Estimating abundance of killer whales in the nearshore waters of the gulf of Alaska and Aleutian Islands using line-transect sampling. *Marine Biology* 150, 1033–1045.

## X. SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information may be found in the online version of this article.

**Figure S1.** Map of *Orcinus orca* harvest (bycatch) data collected by Mikhalev *et al.* (1981) (based on their fig. 12). Numbers of animals caught per  $10^{\circ}$  grid cell are indicated (see boxed legend). Incidental killer whale catch around the South African coast (Best *et al.*, 2010) is shown. The dedicated killer whale catch (N = 906) at Prydz Bay, Antarctica ( $\bigcirc$ ) (Berzin & Vladimirov, 1983) is also indicated.

(Received 8 November 2011; revised 6 July 2012; accepted 18 July 2012; published online 9 August 2012)

P. J. N. de Bruyn and others

**Figure S2.** A pod of Type C killer whales (~14 individuals) hunting emperor penguins in McMurdo Sound, Ross Sea.

**Figure S3.** A single pod (~25 Type A individuals) observed hunting both elasmobranch fish and seals in waters between the Chatham Islands and the South Island of New Zealand. Note the seal in the jaws of the female in A.